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NOTICE TO MEMBERS

Subject: Petition 0554/2011 by Georgi Drajev (Bulgarian), on behalf of the Antimafia 
Movement, on property fraud and corruption in the Bulgarian city of Burgas

1. Summary of petition

The petitioner complains of extensive property fraud in the Bulgarian city of Burgas, 
involving money laundering, irregular expropriations, infringement of planning and 
environmental regulations, etc. He claims that this situation is due to widespread corruption in 
public administration and the courts, which undermines individual citizens’ possibilities for 
asserting their rights. The petitioner stresses that this situation involves breaches of both the 
European Convention on Human Rights and the EU Charter of Fundamental Rights. He 
therefore calls on the European Parliament to intervene by initiating measures to combat 
corruption and its harmful consequences.

2. Admissibility

Declared admissible on 23 September 2011. Information requested from Commission under 
Rule 202(6).

3. Commission reply, received on 27 January 2012

The petition of the Bulgarian non-profit organisation "Anti-mafia Movement" reports a 
number of alleged real estate fraud cases in the Burgas region, involving notably documentary 
fraud, and infringement of planning and environmental regulations. It refers to examples of 
cases in relation to which it alleges fraudulent acts on behalf of representatives of the 
judiciary, public administration, legal professions and law enforcement bodies. In addition, 
the petition denounces the lack of judicial follow-up to specific cases as well as delays in the 
judicial process, which are considered as amounting to violations of fundamental rights.
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The Commission's observations

The Commission services have carefully examined the petition and took good note of the 
facts and allegations reported therein. Such reports are useful sources of information and are 
given due attention by the Commission in the context of its regular reporting of progress in 
judicial reform, the fight against corruption and the fight against organised crime in Bulgaria 
under the Cooperation and Verification Mechanism. 

At the same time, it needs to be stressed that the Cooperation and Verification Mechanism 
does not give the Commission the mandate to intervene in individual cases. 

As a matter of principle, the Commission's powers regarding acts and omissions by Member 
States are limited to overseeing the application of  Union law, under the control of the Court 
of Justice (cf. Article 17 (1) TEU). Regarding more particularly the fundamental rights issues 
raised by the petitioner, the Commission would recall that, according to Article 51 (1) of the 
Charter of Fundamental Rights, the provisions of the Charter can be invoked if the matter at 
stake refers to the implementation of EU law. On the basis of the information provided by 
the petitioner, it does not appear that in the matter referred to the national authorities acted in 
the course of implementation of Union law. It is thus for the Member State to ensure that its 
obligations regarding fundamental rights – as resulting from international agreements and 
from their internal legislation – are respected. 

Conclusion

For the reasons explained above, the Commission is not in a position to assist the Parliament 
with this petition.


